WESTERN ILLINOIS UNIVERSITY

Regular Meeting, 30 November 2010, 4:00 p.m.

Capitol Rooms - University Union

A C T I O N   M I N U T E S
SENATORS PRESENT: B. Clark, L. Conover, B. Davies, D. DeVolder, K. Durkin, S. Haynes, R. Hironimus-Wendt, D. Hunter, N. Made Gowda, J. McNabb, L. Miczo, K. Pawelko, C. Pynes, S. Rahman, P. Rippey, I. Szabo, B. Thompson, T. Werner, D. Yoder
Ex-officio: Jack Thomas, Provost; Tej Kaul, Parliamentarian

SENATORS ABSENT: G. Delany-Barmann, M. Hoge, M. Singh
GUESTS: Lori Baker-Sperry, Ray Diez, Nick DiGrino, Autumn Greenwood, Bill Knight, Jim LaPrad, Rose McConnell, Russ Morgan, Bill Polley, Bill Pratt, Jim Rabchuk, Aimee Shouse
I.
Consideration of Minutes


A.
9 November 2010


MINUTES APPROVED AS DISTRIBUTED
II.
Announcements


A.
Approvals from the President and the Provost



1.
Approvals from the President 




a.
Removal of 24 s.h. restriction for admission to the Interdisciplinary Studies degree program


Chairperson DeVolder announced that President Goldfarb did not approve Faculty Senate’s recommendation to add UPI representatives to the search committees for the Vice President for Administrative Services and the Vice President for Student Services. President Goldfarb’s response to Faculty Senate explains that “The rationale for not approving the attached resolution is that the request for the revision to the current makeup of vice-presidential search committees did not follow the appropriate procedures found within the current policy. Any request for such a change should be made following the process indicated in the policy. The request for the policy change presented to the Senate was, I believe, made due to a misunderstanding of an email correspondence.”



2.
Approvals from the Provost




a.
Requests for New Courses




i.
BC 285, Broadcasting Practicum, 1 s.h. (repeatable to 4 s.h.)





ii.
ECON 315, Economics of Sport, 3 s.h.





iii.
PSY 200, Careers in Psychology, 1 s.h.





iv.
REL 458, Comparative Asian Religious Thought, 3 s.h.




b.
Request for New Minor




i.
Graphic Design




c.
Requests for New Options




i.
Bachelor of Arts: Graphic Design





ii.
Bachelor of Fine Arts: Graphic Design




d.
Request for Change in Option




i.
Applied Music: Jazz Studies




e.
Request for Inclusion in General Education





i.
MUS 397, Jazz History Survey, 3 s.h.




f.
Request for General Education Global Issues Designation





i.
GEOG 100, Human Geography, 3 s.h.


B.
Provost's Report
· Provost Thomas told senators that there has been no change in WIU’s budget process in light of the fact that the state of Illinois still owes the University over $32 million. 
· Provost Thomas is pleased that an arrest was made in response to recent bomb threats. He told senators that when threats of any kind occur, the University tries to respond within 15 minutes or less because technology-savvy students often communicate with their parents very quickly and the University starts receiving calls. Provost Thomas said that many other institutions are also facing the same kinds of challenges regarding responses to various threats. He thanked faculty for working with students because in some cases residence halls had to be evacuated in the middle of the night, while noting that some students who don’t live in the residence halls have tried to use the threats as an excuse for missing classes. Concerns have been expressed about Western’s day care when threats are received, and Provost Thomas, after meeting with the Western Organization for Women, has established a committee to be chaired by Associate Provost Dallinger to plan for these events; their first meeting will be held next week. 
· Provost Thomas announced that all WIU faculty completed ethics training by the deadline. A few student workers did not complete the training, and the University will follow established guidelines in these cases.
· The families of three students will receive their posthumous degrees at the December 18 commencement ceremony.  Last May, Fresno State President John Welty was awarded the honorary doctorate but could not attend the ceremony due to weather conditions; he has agreed to come this December to receive his award.

· The search for a Dean for the College of Education and Human Services, chaired by Dean Martinelli-Fernandez, is progressing nicely. Provost Thomas will be chairing the search for a Vice President for Student Services. The Provost expressed his appreciation for faculty input and participation on the search committees.

· Provost Thomas reported that distance learning online classes have increased by 23 for spring semester: 85 were offered in fall 2010, and 108 are scheduled to be offered in spring. Online enrollment for spring 2011 is projected at 2,100 at this time.

· Provost Thomas reported that Rick Carter, Director of the School of Distance Learning, International Studies, and Outreach, is endeavoring to do more recruiting of undergraduate international students in light of the fact that WIU has many more graduate international students than undergrads.  
Senator Thompson asked how much money Western currently has on hand and if the University will be able to meet its payroll. Provost Thomas responded the University has over nine million dollars and will be able to make payroll. He said this question comes up often, but Western does a good job of making sure that payroll needs are met, and there are mechanisms in place to make sure that WIU can draw funds from different places if budget challenges require the University to do so in order to meet payroll. 

Senator Thompson asked what percentage of on-campus students are taking distance classes. Provost Thomas responded there are quite a few but not a majority. He said most students take classes from afar because of the General Studies degree program. Senator Thompson asked Provost Thomas if it would concern him to see more local students take online classes. Provost Thomas responded he was initially concerned about this, but now believes if local students want to take online classes, they should be allowed to do so as long as sufficient seats are available for General Studies students. 

C.
Student Government Association (SGA) Report 



(Autumn Greenwood, SGA representative to Faculty Senate)

· The SGA is participating in a street cleanup effort on the Macomb square.

· Interhall Council is exploring the possibility of obtaining busses for the football game this weekend and charging students to ride. If their efforts are successful, faculty would be able to ride to the game as well.

· SGA passed a bill last week regarding repair of two blue emergency lights on campus. 
D.
Other Announcements
· As requested by the Executive Committee, the Senate Council for Instructional Technology has designated one of their members – George Mangalaraj from the School of Computer Sciences – as the faculty representative on the new Task Force on University Technology labs.
· Chairperson DeVolder expressed the Senate’s thanks to outgoing Senators Durkin and Davies, who served during the fall semester sabbaticals of Senators Erdmann and Anderson. 

· The Faculty Senate recognizes the passing of the following WIU students: Lyndsey Manual, English major; Kerstin Taylor, Special Education major; and Devin VanBrooker, Law Enforcement and Justice Administration major. Faculty Senate expresses its sympathy to the families of these students.

III.
Reports of Committees and Councils 


A.
Council on Admission, Graduation and Academic Standards


(Bill Polley, Chair)



1.
CAGAS Recommendations in Response to Noel-Levitz Report
CAGAS has recommended approving the administrative changes to the OAS program proposed by Noel-Levitz. This would involve an expansion of the “auto OAS”portion of the admissions grid so that “certain combinations of ACT scores and GPAs that are currently reviewed by both OAS and admissions would be auto admitted into the OAS program.” 

CAGAS does not, however, support a change in the current practice of admitting students into the OAS program on “Academic Warning.” According to the CAGAS report, “Noel-Levitz had recommended discontinuing this practice. CAGAS felt that it is important to send a strong signal to students of the need to maintain a 2.0 GPA during their first semester and limit their extra-curricular activities. CAGAS disagrees with Noel-Levitz that this makes students feel like ‘second-class citizens.’ Rather, CAGAS believes that it provides students with a strong incentive to perform well.”

Senator Rippey asked if any evidence is available that students are choosing not to come to Western because of this perception. Dr. Polley responded that the data from Institutional Research and Planning shows that the number of students with higher ACTs but in the lower GPA range that are accepted to WIU and actually attend is fairly small. He added that there is no direct anecdotal evidence that students who would be admitted under OAS “Academic Warning” are not choosing to come to WIU. She asked where Noel-Levitz obtained the impression that students feel like “second-class citizens”; Dr. Polley responded that he does not know where they got that information. Provost Thomas asked if they could be receiving feedback from Discover Western surveys. He noted that if they are receiving the feedback from current students, they are not choosing to go elsewhere because of a “second-class citizen” perception. Senator Rippey remarked it might be worthwhile to determine where Noel-Levitz has gotten the perception that OAS Academic Warning students see themselves as “second-class citizens” and provide that data to CAGAS. Dr. Polley told Senate that Noel-Levitz made this statement to CAGAS “time and again” but CAGAS objected to their recommendation to eliminate Academic Warning because the Council believes it provides students with a good incentive to do well their first semesters. Parliamentarian Kaul asked if Noel-Levitz could be basing their statement on interviews with current WIU students; Senator Rippey pointed out that if this is the case, these students are still choosing to come to WIU. Provost Thomas noted that part of the discussion Noel-Levitz had with administrators included the language used in the letters to students and that students who are admitted without Academic Warning to other institutions may be more likely to attend elsewhere. Parliamentarian Kaul reiterated it is important to know which group Noel-Levitz interviewed to develop their conclusions.

Senator Pynes asked if Academic Warning is the same as Academic Probation and how stringent it is; for instance, what happens if students on Academic Warning do not achieve a 2.0 their first semester at Western. Dr. Polley responded students on Academic Warning are normally not ejected in this case but may be placed on Academic Probation. Senator Pynes does not understand why all students admitted to WIU do not have the same rights and responsibilities as regular admits. He believes that if students are at-risk, they should have the same chance to improve and not be on their second chance when first admitted. He is unsure that putting students on Academic Warning when they first enroll is to Western’s advantage if there are no teeth to the designation because it could act as a disincentive. 

Registrar Angela Lynn explained that if a student on Academic Warning who has not met the GPA requirement completes his/her first semester with a 1.0 GPA or higher, the student is then placed on Academic Probation; if less than 1.0, the student is suspended. Students also have to meet with an OAS advisor. Dr. Lynn confirmed that there is one less warning period for a student admitted under the OAS program. Senator Pynes asserted that at-risk students may need an extra chance, not fewer chances. He stated that if the Academic Warning OAS program is important and has demonstrated real success, it should be called something more positive and the benefits of coming to WIU should be stressed rather than telling students they will start their college careers with a slap on the wrist. He suggested the program be called Academic Support rather than Academic Warning so that there is some indication that students will get some benefit from participating in it. Provost Thomas remarked this is the opinion of Noel-Levitz as well. 

Dr. Polley told senators he has spoken with Admissions and OAS, and the language in the letters to students has been changed; the program is now being referred to as Academic Notice and the policy is more clearly explained in the new letters to affected students. Senator Pynes stated it may be in Western’s best interest to eliminate Academic Warning entirely and have students be considered “special admits” who will receive additional help from the beginning rather than have these students receive one less warning than those regularly admitted. Senator Hironimus-Wendt expressed his agreement with Senator Pynes, adding that as a sociologist he sees the disadvantages in labeling students at-risk before they ever arrive at Western; it is a negative label and sends a negative message. He agreed that if empirical evidence is desired, matriculation rates of the at-risk or Academic Warning students that choose not to come to WIU should be examined; if the regular admissions rate is higher than the matriculation rate, the conclusion can be drawn that something about the Academic Warning program is discouraging this group from coming to WIU. He noted that it seems as if data is currently only available from students that choose to come to WIU, but data needs to be compared from students that choose not to come to Western. Senator Rippey expressed her agreement, adding she would like to know the success rate of those students that don’t come to WIU and attend at another institution without the Academic Warning program – do those students successfully complete their first year elsewhere? She said while she does not object to academic support systems for students, she suspects Noel-Levitz is looking at national practices that universities use which actually discourage enrollment without being grounded in admitting students for success. She suggested if students attend Illinois State or the University of Illinois without being placed on any type of Academic Warning upon admission and make it through their first year, maybe it doesn’t make sense for WIU to put them in a special category, particularly with students with relatively high ACTs but who lack strong GPAs. She said more empirical evidence is needed than intuition and best practices. 

Dr. Polley stated the matriculation rate for students in the OAS program varies based on GPA and ACT. He said Western is enrolling a larger percentage of students in the middle range – around a 20 ACT and 2.5 GPA – and their performance based upon their first semesters’ GPAs are slightly higher than those students not receiving OAS services but with comparable GPAs. He related as CAGAS looked at this data, it seemed that OAS was doing a good job: students brought into the program are performing well during their first semesters. Dr. Polley told senators that the matriculation was different for the small handful of students with higher ACTS and low GPAs. CAGAS took these results as indicating these students are capable of performing well on their ACT tests but have to learn to better apply themselves, which they may or may not do in college. He noted that one of the Noel-Levitz recommendations that CAGAS accepted is that students who have a 2.0 or higher GPA and a 23 or better ACT – a bit above the norm for ACT but with a lower GPA – will now become regular admits and will not receive the Academic Warning letter or OAS services. He said CAGAS is more concerned with students at the lower end of the ACT spectrum, and data shows that these students perform as well or better with OAS services than regularly admitted students. He added that at this level there are several hundred students.

Parliamentarian Kaul pointed out that the current discussion involves technical terms in various combinations, but what CAGAS has disagreed with is a perception that Academic Warning students feel like “second-class citizens,” and it is difficult to measure, or to dislodge, a perception. He believes this is more important than whether OAS is doing a good job addressing the needs of at-risk students. 

Dr. Lynn reiterated that CAGAS was asked to look at what steps the University can take immediately in terms of changing the admissions process for fall 2011, so changes in policy and redefining admissions standards could not be considered when students are already being admitted for next year. She said those larger policy issues and issues of Academic Warning can be on the table when CAGAS considers changes for 2012 and beyond, but the current recommendations really deal with 2011 and what needs to happen immediately, such as minor changes in the process and policies. She said Institutional Research and Planning has research regarding students attending other institutions that would have been defined at Western as OAS students, but although the data is there, the question that still remains is why. Senator Rippey asked if Faculty Senate can have access to that data.  Dr. Polley said he has not received a copy of it, but he hopes to do so when CAGAS begins to consider 2012 admissions requirements. He said CAGAS has already seen reams of raw data and calculations for many institutions, but there was no time to do the kind of assessment that would be necessary and still make determinations for 2011 admits. 

Senator Pynes noted that it takes students, particularly first generation college students, awhile to find out how the university works. He said he still doesn’t know why any student should not be admitted with all of the rights as any other student. He thinks Academic Warning admits should be eliminated, and at-risk students should be allowed the same rights as all others. He asked how many students are admitted under Academic Warning; Dr. Polley responded that OAS targets 400 new freshmen. Senator Pynes said while he is not opposed to extra support for students, he does oppose students being admitted on Academic Warning and believes Faculty Senate should take up this issue and change it. He believes all students should have the same rights and responsibilities because part of being in college is learning about being in college, and this could take three weeks or more. Senator Pynes stated if students already feel behind when they begin at the institution, it might make being successful more difficult; it may be better to strongly encourage students to get special advising without labeling them with Academic Warning. 

Dr. Rabchuk recalled that former Admissions Director David Garcia instituted the Academic Warning policy. He said when Mr. Garcia presented the argument, he spoke about trends in admissions showing that university performance tracks better with GPAs than it does with ACTs. Senator Rippey stated that GPAs are particular to the institution; there is a world of difference between a 2.0 from Harvard and the same GPA from DeVry. She pointed out that ACT tests are given to students across the country; thus, they have some validity that GPAs don’t have. 

Senator Durkin remarked that OAS does a great job, and recalled it may have been former Admissions Director Karen Helmers rather than Garcia that instituted the current policy. He asked if special academic admissions are eliminated, why the University should not consider open enrollment and do away with all GPA and ACT considerations. He also asked if one student made the comment that he/she felt like a “second-class citizen” or if 100 students made the comment. Senator Durkin noted that students in the OAS program are provided with special services to enhance their successes, and wonders if they can’t achieve a 1.0 GPA with the assistance of these special services, what chance these students will have for success without them. He does not see a problem with the OAS program, which has been very successful. Senator Rahman stated the OAS program for at-risk students seems to make sense because success at the University is not necessarily tied to how well students do on ACT tests whereas GPAs have to do with showing up for class and doing the work. Senator Durkin asked if OAS still interviews the students admitted into its program. Registrar Lynn said they no longer do that; they now look solely at high school transcripts and ACT scores. 
 
Senator Pynes remarked that just because students under a special admit program should have the same rights as other students does not mean that WIU should have open enrollment. He said if these students have to be told they have only one chance at Western whereas students admitted regularly have more, then they should not be enrolled at all under those conditions. He believes pressure should not be put on students to fail; all students should be given a full chance. 

Senator McNabb observed that parallel discussions were occurring – the issue of students being set up to fail, which is part of the larger issue of some students’ perceptions that they are admitted as “second-class citizens.” She pointed out that #8 on page 6 of the Noel-Levitz report (“Recommended Procedures for Reviewing Freshman Applicants for 2011”) states that “Students accepted with the OAS contingency should enter the University with the same rights and responsibilities as any other student. Because they are ‘at risk’ academically, they should not be punished before they enroll by losing a warning/probation period.” Senator McNabb believes this is all that is meant by feeling like a “second-class citizen” – whether a student loses a probation period. She said that rather than becoming mired in students’ feelings like there is some sort of stigma attached to Academic Warning, senators should concentrate on the fact that Academic Warning designates removal of one probationary period so students don’t get a full year to prove themselves.
Dr. Polley told senators that the former assessment and interview process conducted by OAS has been discontinued at the recommendation of Noel-Levitz because it was felt to be taking too much time. He said CAGAS is now considering for 2012 whether recommendation letters should be required in place of the former system. He stated that a CAGAS subcommittee hears admissions cases mainly for students who receive ACTs of 14 or 15 with sufficiently high GPAs that OAS and Admissions agrees that the students have a chance to succeed at Western. He said the subcommittee has approved every one of the requests that OAS and Admissions have agreed upon and brought forward. Dr. Polley reiterated that everything is on the table for 2012; the recommendations in the CAGAS report before Senate are only for fall 2011 admissions.

Senator Hunter expressed his agreement with Senator Pynes’s statement about changing the verbiage to a more positive statement than Academic Warning conveys. He said students also need to understand, however, that they are being admitted as an exception to the standard admissions requirements and a significant number of them will have to take 099-level courses that will not add to their degrees in order to bring them up to a proficiency level. He said these students are somewhat starting their college careers “behind the 8-ball”; while it can be couched in positive terms and the University does want them to succeed, it is important to be honest with these students because they should not be set up to fail based upon an exaggeration of their remediations. 

Senator Werner also expressed her agreement with Senator Pynes. She said it seems like the Academic Warning changes are more of a revision of procedure than policy, and at the very least the language needs to be modified and the number of chances available to these students needs to be equalized. She stated that the GPAs of transfer students from community colleges are not necessarily high depending upon the courses taken and the rigor of the program; some students with high GPAs still do poorly once admitted to Western because of the adjustment period. 

Senator Hironimus-Wendt observed that the differences in treatment for students admitted as Academic Warning is simply a way of talking about discrimination; the University is looking at a class of people and saying that this group is going to be treated differently. He believes while intentional discrimination against a category of students is not always wrong, the University needs to conduct it in a positive rather than a negative sense, perhaps by noting that the University realizes the students do not meet the stated criteria but WIU is going to work with them to improve their futures. He believes it is negative to label some students as different and put extra pressure on them to perform at a level that is not the same as that for regular admits; these students are exceptions in that they don’t meet the criteria, but it can be handled in a positive context, such as offering additional opportunities for those who need them. Senator Hironimus-Wendt stated that labeling students “at-risk” can sometimes become a self-fulfilling prophesy. He told senators studies at Harvard since 1970 show that if educators treat students as being less capable, they tend to meet those expectations. He said WIU needs to be more positive with these students rather than accept their money one semester and not be surprised when they don’t come back a subsequent semester. 
Senator Rippey stated that, whether for next year or 2012, the Noel-Levitz presentation leads her to believe there is empirical evidence on a national scale that there are categories of students who will not necessarily apply because they cannot be regular admits. Senator Rippey would like for the data to be examined for WIU and on a national scale to determine if there is evidence that students have a good chance of succeeding in college with, for instance, less than a 2.0 and a 23 ACT and if those students should be admitted on the same terms as regular admits. She said policies need to be backed by empirical evidence, and she would like to see that data. Dr. Polley stated that CAGAS can obtain the hard data on where students have decided to matriculate and the retention rates for those who applied at WIU but did not meet the regular criteria, as well as looking at the performance of those students who choose to come to WIU under special admissions standards and their retention rates. He said the retention rate data he has seen so far for students admitted under Academic Warning is comparable to those regular admit students whose GPAs/ACTs are just above the minimum standards.
Dr. Polley responded to Senator Werner’s earlier statements by clarifying that the admissions standards being considered are just for freshman admits and have nothing to do with transfer admissions. He reiterated that for fall 2012, CAGAS will look at all of the data, but at this time the recommendations are only for fall 2011 and do not include any policy changes. Chairperson DeVolder agreed that some of the comments that have been made are ones that go far beyond fall 2011, some of which involve policy changes that will likely require extensive research. He clarified that senators today have to decide if they wish to go forward with CAGAS’s recommendations specifically for fall 2011 freshman enrollment. He added that admissions decisions beyond fall 2011 are still on the table and there will be considerable discussions at CAGAS and opportunities for Faculty Senate to weigh in on those in the future.



NO OBJECTIONS TO THE CAGAS REPORT
Dr. Polley thanked senators for their feedback and promised it will be used by CAGAS as they go forward with discussions in the spring.

B.
Council on Curricular Programs and Instruction



(Jim LaPrad, Chair)



1.
Requests for New Courses 



a.
CHEM 492, Safety Practices in Chemistry Research, 1 s.h.
Senator McNabb asked why the department chose to make this a senior level class and if any thought was given to offering it earlier in the curriculum. Chemistry Chair Rose McConnell explained that CHEM 492 is focused on research and the department wishes to offer it to their graduate students as well as to undergraduates. Senator Made Gowda pointed out two minor corrections in the course request that will be revised before it goes forward to the Provost.
CHEM 492 APPROVED WITH CORRECTIONS



b.
ENGR 481, Finite Element Analysis, 3 s.h.





ENGR 481 APPROVED




c.
GCOM 111, Graphic Communication Foundations, 3 s.h.

Senator Rippey asked what GCOM 111 is intended to do, whether it is intended as an introduction to theoretical disciplinary concepts or an introduction to different additional courses. Engineering Technology Chair Ray Diez responded the course is intended to introduce students to different concepts as well as preparing them for future courses. The Student Needs to be Served section states that “The GCOM 111 course is designed to introduce beginning students to concepts in the Graphic Communication industry … This course will allow students the opportunity to become more familiar with courses in this discipline without having to wait until their sophomore year.” Senator Rippey pointed out that this section of the course request sounds as if in part of the course students will learn about things in other courses, making it seem like a foundations class. Dr. Diez explained that part of the confusion may be remedied with a correction to the last sentence of the Student Needs to be Served section: “…become familiar with courses concepts in this discipline …”
GCOM 111 APPROVED WITH CHANGE




d.
GCOM 218, Interactive Media Production, 3 s.h.




e.
GCOM 413, Packaging and Display Technologies, 3 s.h.




f.
JOUR 100, News/Media Literacy, 3 s.h.





REMAINING NEW COURSES APPROVED



2.
Request for Change in Major



a.
Forensic Chemistry





FORENSIC CHEMISTRY CHANGE APPROVED

C.
Writing Instruction in the Disciplines Committee


1.
Request for Change in WID Requirements



a.
Forensic Chemistry

WID Committee Chair Jim Rabchuk explained that the change in major for Forensic Chemistry would include a change in the WID requirement to two courses already approved for WID, and students could then take either one to fulfill the requirement. Senator McNabb asked if the two courses were intended to be taken as a sequence or are stand-alone. Dr. Rabchuk responded they are stand-alone courses. 

CHANGE IN WID REQUIREMENTS APPROVED



2.
Request for BGS Online Writing Designation



a.
WS 355, Introduction to Feminist Theory, 3 s.h.
Senator Rahman inquired about the essay requirements for the course; Dr. Rabchuk pointed out that two four-page essays are required in addition to responses to readings. Senator McNabb asked if the course is already approved for WID designation and is now just requesting Bachelor of General Studies Writing designation; Dr. Rabchuk responded that WS 355 is not currently a WID course. Parliamentarian Kaul asked if WS 355 will be offered on campus as well; Dr. Rabchuk responded that it will be offered on campus as well as online.

BGS WRITING DESIGNATION APPROVED

D.
Committee on Provost and Presidential Performance


(Lynda Conover, Chair)



1.
Survey Instrument
Senator Conover told senators that no changes were made to the survey instrument from last year with the exception of a request to add two questions at the end of the evaluation: “Do you believe the stated goals as listed by the president (and accessed at the beginning of this survey) are adequate goals?” and “Are there any other goals that you believe should also be included?” She stated the Committee began looking at including the goals of the President and Provost after discussions with the two administrators indicated they had concerns that these documents were not part of the evaluations. She said, on the other hand, the Committee is charged to determine the opinions of faculty on the performance of the President and Provost, and to provide faculty with an opportunity for feedback, so the addition of the two questions and the President/Provost’s goals is seen as a compromise. The survey this year would provide links to the Board of Trustees’ goals for the President and the goals set by the President for the Provost, as well as to the President’s and Provost’s self-evaluations. 
Senator Hunter asked if the link to the documents will be on the same page as the questions relating to them; Senator Conover stated the link will only appear at the beginning of the survey. Senator Hunter asked if there will be any indication at the beginning of the survey that follow-up questions to these documents will follow. Senator Conover responded there will be a statement encouraging faculty to access the links. She said although it was suggested that the link to the goals and self-evaluations be included on each page, the Committee felt that to do so would change the focus of the survey. She said the Committee wishes to obtain opinions of faculty with the goals in mind, if they are recommended for inclusion by Senate, but the primary goal is to obtain faculty perceptions. Senator Hunter stated that if faculty do not have an indication at the beginning of the survey that they may have to answer questions about the goals and self-evaluations, they may not review them, then get to the end and find that they have to go back to the beginning of the survey to access the link. 
Senator Pynes related that a link to the President’s and Provost’s goals was included at the beginning of last year’s survey because the administrators had concerns that the evaluation was unfair, but he is not sure how many faculty accessed the link. He said that last year the President was given the opportunity to write up a position statement for the beginning of the survey but chose not to do so. Senator Pynes stated faculty want to basically evaluate the president upon his job performance, but, like students evaluating professors, faculty don’t know the President’s and Provost’s actual responsibilities. He agreed that having the link on every page would change the nature of the survey. Senator Hunter suggested the link should at least occur on the last page of the survey. Senator Pynes suggested the emails sent to faculty before taking the survey could suggest they read these documents; faculty could then read the self-evaluations and goals at their leisure and take the survey at a later time. 
Senator Rippey pointed out that the goals for the President are set by the BOT and the goals for the Provost are set by the President, and they may not “track” with the faculty. She stated the Senate’s survey is from the perspective of faculty, and the Committee felt that privileging these goals is not in the faculty perspective. She added faculty do have a sense of what the Provost and President should do; to put the goals more prominently within the survey is to ask the faculty to do what is even less possible – to say what the President should do to satisfy the BOT, and faculty can’t know this. She said while she does not object to including the link to help faculty, the survey is about faculty’s evaluations of the President and Provost, and she does not support the two additional questions being proposed, adding that it is unlikely the BOT will be influenced much by what the faculty think about the President’s goals. 
Senator Hironimus-Wendt said he does not disagree with any of the statements made thus far but offers his understanding of the process. He believes a lot of junior colleagues don’t understand the history of the survey. Senator Hironimus-Wendt served on the Committee on Provost and Presidential Performance during his previous term, and it was his understanding that the original questions were developed from the faculty interest but made to mirror the President’s and Provost’s job descriptions. He related that two years ago an attempt was made to tailor these questions a little better to the interests of faculty and to remove ambiguity, such as one question asking about two ideas joined by a conjunction. He said the current survey is the Senate’s perception of what the faculty is interested in assessing. 
Senator Thompson pointed out that the Provost’s and President’s goals are set each academic year, and when they are evaluated by the Senate’s survey they have not had an entire year to fulfill those goals. He said this is another reason not to place too much emphasis on these goals by including them on every page. Senator Pynes stated that when he reworked the surveys two years ago, the Provost and President shared their concerns that faculty do not know how to effectively evaluate them because they don’t really know what they do; however, both the President and Provost had the opportunity to remove questions from the surveys or to add questions at that time and both declined to do so. Senator Pynes believes the final two questions that Senate is considering adding will result in a lot of “no opinion” responses.

Parliamentarian Kaul announced he was the person at the Executive Committee meeting who originally suggested the link to the President’s/Provost’s goals be included on each page of the survey, and now realizes that this particular suggestion was not a good one. He pointed out, however, that in the online ethics survey it is impossible to go backwards, and asked if this would be the case with the Senate’s survey and if faculty should be made to go to the link before continuing on to the rest of the survey. Senator Hunter remarked that if this was the case, he would exit the survey immediately. 

Senator Rippey stated the Committee believes the survey will be most meaningful if it can establish some traditions, if the same questions can be included on subsequent surveys. She said the Committee tried to include some gesture to acknowledge the concerns of the President and Provost by including the link to the goals, but she believes it should be a small, polite gesture and the scientific validity of the survey should be maintained. Senator Hunter stated he does not believe the link to the goals should appear on each page but should be included on the page that asks the specific questions pertaining to the goals; he stated if he had to return to the beginning of the survey to access the link to those goals, he would probably just skip those questions. Senator Rippey suggested alternatively those questions could just be removed. 

Senator Thompson suggested that with the hiring of a new President, this might be the opportunity for Faculty Senate to rethink these evaluations more closely. He suggested Senate consider sending the evaluations in the fall after the President and Provost have completed a year of goals rather than in the spring. He said another idea would be to have the President’s and Provost’s self-evaluations distributed earlier and separate from the surveys. Senator Thompson believes Faculty Senate should ask what it wants to come out of the evaluations and if there is room for improvement. Senator Pynes pointed out that the policies and procedures document for the Committee on Provost and Presidential Performance was just written last year, but if the Committee wishes to review it, it can be brought back to Senate with revisions. 

Senator Pynes asked if changes are made to the survey documents today, if they would need to come back to Senate for a second vote; he noted that the time factor involved may preclude this. Parliamentarian Kaul responded this would not be necessary. Chairperson DeVolder explained that if senators do not wish to add the two questions proposed by the Committee, a senator will need to object to the report. In response to a question, Senator Conover clarified that a majority of the Committee approved adding the two questions about goals, but it was not unanimous.
SENATOR PYNES OBJECTED TO THE REPORT

Senator Pynes clarified he objected to the report because he does not think the two additional goals questions are appropriate for this survey instrument.

Motion: To restore consideration of the CPPP report to the agenda (Rippey/Pynes)

MOTION APPROVED 16 YES – 0 NO – 0 AB

Motion: To approve the surveys without the new questions (Pynes/Thompson)

Senator Conover asked for clarification as to whether the motion refers only to removal of the last two questions or whether the link to the goals is to be removed as well. Senator Pynes responded his intention was only to remove the last two questions but to leave the link to the goals and self-evaluations.
MOTION APPROVED 15 YES – 1 NO – 0 AB

IV.
Old Business – None 
V.
New Business – None
Motion: To adjourn (Rippey)
The Faculty Senate adjourned at 5:40 p.m.   





Lynda Conover, Senate Secretary





Annette Hamm, Faculty Senate Recording Secretary
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